
CONGRESSIONAL RECORD — Extensions of Remarks E57 January 13, 2015 
community relations officer in the New York 
metropolitan region. I worked closely with 
Mario, as he took charge of New York’s anti- 
poverty programs following their devolution 
by the federal government through block 
grants to the states. He pursued housing, 
education, health, community development, 
and senior citizen initiatives, among others. 

He was indefatigable and inspirational. A 
profound thinker and eloquent speaker, no 
wonder that he was elected lieutenant gov-
ernor in 1978 and then governor three times. 

Nobody articulated the ideals and values of 
public service better than Mario Cuomo. He 
aptly captured the essence of his brilliant ca-
reer: ‘‘You campaign in poetry, but govern in 
prose.’’ 

During an event in 1984, when I was a New 
York state assistant secretary of state and 
Mario Cuomo was governor, Mario told me, 
‘‘Now listen to me and you’ll be OK.’’ I lis-
tened, I learned, and I am doing OK. 

I was honored when Gov. Cuomo spoke on 
my behalf at a ceremony celebrating my 
election to Congress in 1988. As we mourn his 
loss, I am confident that Mario Cuomo’s leg-
acy will continue and endure with the re- 
election of Gov. Andrew Cuomo. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO A.L. SINCLAIR 

HON. HAROLD ROGERS 
OF KENTUCKY 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, January 13, 2015 

Mr. ROGERS of Kentucky. Mr. Speaker, I 
rise today to pay tribute to a long-time friend 
and leader in southern and eastern Kentucky, 
Mr. A.L. Sinclair, upon his retirement from the 
Eastern Kentucky PRIDE Board of Directors. 

In 1997, A.L. participated in a historic meet-
ing at the Hazard Community and Technical 
College during which southern and eastern 
Kentucky’s local elected officials joined forces 
to combat our region’s troubles with pollution 
and illegal dumps. The late General James 
Bickford, former Secretary of the Kentucky 
Natural Resources and Environmental Protec-
tion Cabinet, and I presented a battle plan to 
the group, declaring ‘‘war against pollution’’ in 
our beautiful region. Together, we launched 
the Eastern Kentucky PRIDE organization to 
promote ‘‘Personal Responsibility In a Desir-
able Environment’’ and A.L. immediately be-
came a general in the war. 

Since then, A.L. has volunteered as his 
hometown, Adair County’s PRIDE Coordinator 
and a member of the regional PRIDE Board of 
Directors that now serves 42 counties. 

A.L.’s passion for cleaning up our Appa-
lachian hillsides and streams was truly driven 
by his many years of dedicated work with the 
U.S. Forest Service, and his tireless efforts as 
Adair County’s Solid Waste Coordinator. He 
went above and beyond the call of duty, 
spearheading a variety of cleanup activities, 
including roadside dump cleanups, tire am-
nesty programs, white-goods buy-back oppor-
tunities and free tipping at the transfer station. 
Almost daily, he foraged the hillsides for illegal 
dumpsites and acted quickly to get them 
cleaned up and pushed for accountability and 
justice for those who marred our cherished 
land. 

Due to A.L.’s deep pride in our region and 
courageous efforts to educate students, com-
munity leaders and families in southern and 
eastern Kentucky, he has been recognized 
with several prestigious awards, including the 

Kentucky Environmental Quality Commission’s 
Earth Day Award and PRIDE’s Rogers-Bick-
ford Environmental Leadership Award. 

A.L. has inspired an entire generation to 
take pride in our region by keeping our hill-
sides and waterways clean, by creating inno-
vative energy-saving projects in our schools, 
and bringing access to clean water and sani-
tary sewer to thousands of families over the 
last two decades. 

‘‘Great achievement is usually born of great 
sacrifice, and is never the result of selfish-
ness.’’ Those words, written by Napoleon Hill, 
a motivational American author, define A.L.’s 
heart of service and commitment to work for a 
better future in our region. 

I ask my colleagues to join me applauding 
the diligent work this great advocate for a 
cleaner, more beautiful place in America. We 
deeply appreciate A.L. Sinclair and he will be 
greatly missed, but his torch will be carried 
forward by the thousands of PRIDE volunteers 
who have joined the mission across southern 
and eastern Kentucky. 
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GARY FRONTIERS SERVICE CLUB 
DR. MARTIN LUTHER KING JR. 
MEMORIAL BREAKFAST 

HON. PETER J. VISCLOSKY 
OF INDIANA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, January 13, 2015 

Mr. VISCLOSKY. Mr. Speaker, as we cele-
brate the birth of Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. 
and reflect on his life and work, we are re-
minded of the challenges that democracy 
poses to us and the delicate nature of liberty. 
Dr. King’s life, and, unfortunately, his untimely 
death, reminds us that we must continually 
work to secure and protect our freedoms. In 
his courage to act, his willingness to meet 
challenges, and his ability to achieve, Dr. King 
embodied all that is good and true in the battle 
for liberty. 

The spirit of Dr. King lives on in the citizens 
of communities throughout our nation. It lives 
on in the people whose actions reflect the 
spirit of resolve and achievement that will help 
move our country into the future. I am honored 
to rise today to recognize several individuals 
from Indiana’s First Congressional District who 
will be recognized during the 36th Annual Dr. 
Martin Luther King Jr. Memorial Breakfast on 
Saturday, January 17, 2015, at the Genesis 
Convention Center in Gary, Indiana. The Gary 
Frontiers Service Club, which was founded in 
1952, sponsors this annual breakfast. 

The Gary Frontiers Service Club will pay 
tribute to local individuals who have for dec-
ades selflessly contributed to improving the 
quality of life for the people of Gary. This year, 
Reverend Dwight Gardner and Deborah 
McCullough, M.D., will be honored with the 
prestigious Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Drum 
Major Award for 2015. Additionally, several in-
dividuals will be recognized as Dr. Martin Lu-
ther King Jr. Marchers at this year’s breakfast, 
including Judy Ball, Ph.D., James Henley III, 
Eugene Johnson, and Reverend Mary Wat-
kins. Finally, Sam Frazier was selected as the 
2014 Yokefellow of the Year. 

Though very different in nature, the achieve-
ments of each of these individuals reflect 
many of the same attributes that Dr. King pos-
sessed, as well as the values he advocated. 

Like Dr. King, these individuals saw chal-
lenges and faced them with unwavering 
strength and determination. Each one of the 
honored guests’ greatness has been found in 
their willingness to serve with ‘‘a heart full of 
grace and a soul generated by love.’’ They set 
goals and work selflessly to make them a re-
ality. 

Mr. Speaker, I urge you and my other distin-
guished colleagues to join me in commending 
these honorees, as well as the Gary Frontiers 
Service Club officers, President Oliver J. 
Gilliam, Vice President James Piggee, Re-
cording Secretary Linnal Ford, Financial Sec-
retary Sam Frazier, and Treasurer/Seventh 
District Director Floyd Donaldson, along with 
Clorius L. Lay, who has served as Breakfast 
Chairman for fifteen years, and all other mem-
bers of the service club for their initiative, de-
termination, and dedication to serving the peo-
ple of Northwest Indiana. 
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RECOGNIZING CAROLYN CRNICH 
ON THE OCCASION OF HER RE-
TIREMENT 

HON. JARED HUFFMAN 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, January 13, 2015 

Mr. HUFFMAN. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
congratulate Carolyn Crnich, longtime recorder 
and registrar of voters for Humboldt County, 
on her retirement. 

Carolyn’s service to Humboldt County and 
the regional community has been exemplary. 
A fifth generation Humboldt County native, she 
began her work with the county in 1976 as a 
drafting supervisor in the Humboldt County 
Auditor’s Office. Carolyn served as county re-
corder beginning in 1990. Carolyn was re-
elected and served unopposed in 1994, 1998, 
2002, 2006 and 2010, as the recorder, county 
clerk and registrar of voters offices were 
merged. 

Carolyn was certified as a California Reg-
istered Elections Official by The Election Cen-
ter in Houston, Texas, and by the California 
Association of Clerks and Election Officials. 
Her work was also recognized by the Amer-
ican Association of University Women, which 
named her Women’s History Month honoree in 
2009. Carolyn was a key founding member of 
the Humboldt Election Transparency Project, 
which has been recognized by the National 
Association of Secretaries of State, the Lori 
Grace Foundation for Election Integrity, the 
Election Verification Network, and the Amer-
ican Civil Liberties Union. 

Mr. Speaker, Carolyn Crnich’s commitment 
to county government and the vital role of 
elections in the community is commendable 
and worthy of recognition. I urge my col-
leagues to join me in extending our congratu-
lations to her. 

f 

IN HONOR OF LOU CALCAGNO 

HON. SAM FARR 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, January 13, 2015 

Mr. FARR. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to draw 
the attention of the House to the remarkable 
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public service career of Lou Calcagno. I have 
had the distinct honor and pleasure of working 
with Lou for nearly 40 years in many capac-
ities ranging from local land use questions to 
federal farm policy. Today is his last meeting 
as a Monterey County Supervisor and I want-
ed to take a moment to recognize his record 
and example. 

Lou was born in 1937 on his family’s ranch 
in Moss Landing, California, the youngest son 
of Italian immigrant parents Pietro and Clara 
Calcagno. He grew up in his family’s dairy op-
eration and attended Monterey County 
schools. Hoping to take the family business to 
the next level, Lou left home to study dairy 
husbandry and manufacturing at Cal-Poly, San 
Luis Obispo. He then returned to put his ex-
pertise to use and built a career as a highly 
successful dairyman, which included service 
as: Chairman of the California Milk Advisory 
Board, Chairman of the National Dairy Pro-
motion and Research Board and Chairman of 
the California Co-Operative Creamery, and co- 
founder of the California Milk Advisory Board. 

As Lou was building his successful dairy ca-
reer, he married Carol Lanini. Together, Carol 
and Lou raised two children: Louis Franklyn 
(Carolyn) Calcagno and Debbie Calcagno 
Soares; and, they have three grandchildren: 
Adam (Colleen) Soares, Lauren Soares, and 
Jennifer Calcagno and one great-grandson, 
Bradley Franklyn Soares. 

Lou’s work in the dairy industry and agri-
culture more broadly pulled him into the world 
of public policy. Lou quickly became involved 
in local and state government and many other 
public service efforts, including leadership po-
sitions with the Monterey County Planning 
Commission, the Ag Land Trust, the Monterey 
County Fair, the Monterey Regional Water 
Pollution Control Agency, the Fort Ord Reuse 
Authority, the Salinas Valley Solid Waste Au-
thority, the North County Water Issues Advi-
sory Committee, LAFCO, the Pajaro River 
Watershed Flood Prevention Authority, the 
Monterey Regional Waste Management Dis-
trict, TAMC, and is the only Republican to 
chair the California Coastal Commission, just 
to name a few. 

The culmination of Lou’s public service was 
the 16 years he spent as a member of the 
Monterey County Board of Supervisors. As 
one of his predecessors on that board myself, 
I know first-hand how much difference you can 
make in the lives of the people of your com-
munity. Lou’s service was definitive proof of 
that truth. He amassed a dynamic record of 
pragmatic leadership and problem solving that 
including turning around the finances of Mon-
terey County’s public hospital, prioritizing the 
preservation of prime ag land in local land use 
planning, and many more accomplishments 
than I have time to list now. Lou’s retirement 
will diminish a voice leadership in Monterey 
County has known and relied on for half a 
century. 

Mr. Speaker, in closing, I want to extend the 
gratitude of the House to Lou and his family 
for his leadership and vision and for the count-
less hours devoted to the minutia of local de-
mocracy and governance. It is the service of 
people like Lou Calcagno that make America 
the world’s greatest democracy. 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. ADAM KINZINGER 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, January 13, 2015 

Mr. KINZINGER of Illinois. Mr. Speaker, on 
January 12, 2015 I missed recorded votes 
#17–19. I would like to reflect how I would 
have voted if I were present. 

On Roll Call #17, I would have voted YEA 
(Passage of H.R. 203). 

On Roll Call #18, I would have voted YEA 
(Passage of H.R. 33). 

On Roll Call #19, I would have voted YEA 
(Approval of the Journal). 
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PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. DON YOUNG 
OF ALASKA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, January 13, 2015 

Mr. YOUNG of Alaska. Mr. Speaker, during 
the week of January 6, 2015 I missed re-
corded votes #1–#16. I was unavoidably de-
tained due to the death of my brother in Cali-
fornia. 

I would like to reflect how I would have 
voted if I were here and sworn into office: 

On Roll Call #1 I would have voted present 
(Quorum Call). 

On Roll Call #2 I would have voted for JOHN 
BOEHNER for Speaker. 

On Roll Call #3 I would have voted yes (Mo-
tion to Table). 

On Roll Call #4 I would have voted yes 
(Previous Question). 

On Roll Call #5 I would have voted no (Mo-
tion to Recommit). 

On Roll Call #6 I would have voted yes 
(Passage of House Rules Package). 

On Roll Call #7 I would have voted yes 
(Passage of H.R. 22, the Hire More Heroes 
Act of 2015). 

On Roll Call #8 I would have voted yes 
(Passage of H.R. 26, the Terrorism Risk Insur-
ance Program Reauthorization Act). 

On Roll Call #9 I would have voted yes 
(Passage of H.R. 37, the Promoting Job Cre-
ation and Reducing Small Business Burdens 
Act). 

On Roll Call #10 I would have voted yes 
(Passage of H.R. 23, the National Windstorm 
Impact Reduction Act Reauthorization). 

On Roll Call #11 I would have voted yes 
(Previous Question). 

On Roll Call #12 I would have voted yes 
(Rule for H.R. 3 and H.R. 30). 

On Roll Call #13 I would have voted no 
(Motion to Recommit). 

On Roll Call #14 I would have voted yes 
(Passage of H.R. 30, the Save American 
Workers Act). 

On Roll Call #15 I would have voted no 
(Motion to Recommit). 

On Roll Call #16 I would have voted yes 
(Passage of H.R. 3, the Keystone XL Pipeline 
Act). 

HONORING LARRY BLAKENEY FOR 
HIS EXCEPTIONAL CONTRIBU-
TION TO ALABAMA ATHLETICS 

HON. MARTHA ROBY 
OF ALABAMA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, January 13, 2015 

Mrs. ROBY. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor Mr. Larry Blakeney, an exceptional Ala-
bamian who has made an enormous contribu-
tion to athletics and the development of young 
people in my state. 

Coach Blakeney is best known as the head 
coach of the Troy University Trojan football 
team, a position he held for 24 years, retiring 
this past December. During that time, Coach 
Blakeney built a little-known Southeast Ala-
bama team into a conference powerhouse and 
a nationally-competitive program. His remark-
able career at Troy has included six 10-win 
seasons, five Sunbelt Conference champion-
ships, and 178 wins—a total that places him 
among the top three Alabama college coach-
es, behind the legendary Paul ‘‘Bear’’ Bryant 
and just ahead of his mentor and winningest 
Auburn coach Ralph ‘‘Shug’’ Jordan. 

Among the defining characteristics of Larry 
Blakeney-coached teams was the fearless atti-
tude they took into competition. ‘‘Any team, 
anytime, anywhere’’ was Troy’s motto, never 
phased or intimidated by traditional college 
football powers. And the Trojans would not 
just compete against the best, they would win. 
Simply put, Larry Blakeney has personified 
Troy Football, so much so that the field on 
which the Trojans play bears his name. 

Larry Blakeney’s impact on the game of 
football in Alabama started as a player in high 
school, when he led the Gordo Green Wave to 
a record of 24–2–2 and three-straight Warrior 
Conference championships. He enrolled at Au-
burn University, where he became the first 
sophomore to start at quarterback under 
Coach Ralph ‘‘Shug’’ Jordan, a distinction that 
shows the extraordinary trust the legendary 
coach placed in him. 

Blakeney began his coaching career in the 
high school ranks, first at Southern Academy, 
then Walker High School and Vestavia Hills 
High School. He was then hired at his beloved 
alma mater, Auburn, where he served as an 
assistant coach for 14 seasons. Auburn would 
experience one of its most successful runs 
ever with Coach Blakeney calling plays, in-
cluding three-straight SEC championships in 
1987, 1988 and 1989. Coach Blakeney’s suc-
cess and championship drive made him the 
perfect choice to lead Troy’s burgeoning foot-
ball program beginning in 1991. 

His success on the gridiron has led to many 
accolades, including multiple ‘‘Coach of the 
Year’’ honors and placement in the Alabama 
Sports Hall of Fame. However, Coach 
Blakeney’s impact goes far beyond the playing 
field. 

From Gordo to Auburn to Troy, he has 
maintained close, warm relationships with his 
teammates, fellow coaches, and players. The 
Auburn Creed, which outlines how Auburn 
men and women are supposed to live, empha-
sizes ‘‘the human touch,’’ which cultivates 
love, understanding and sympathy with your 
fellow man. Larry Blakeney personifies and 
embodies that ‘‘human touch’’ to a great and 
rare degree. 
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